
September 28, 2022 
ATTORNEY GENERAL RAOUL ANNOUNCES SETTLEMENT WITH OWNER OF WAUKEGAN POWER 

PLANT 

Chicago  — Attorney General Kwame Raoul today announced a consent order with the owner of now-
defunct coal-fired units at a power plant in Waukegan, Illinois, requiring the company to pay a $125,000 
penalty that will be deposited into the state’s Environmental Protection Trust Fund. 

The Lake County Circuit Court entered the consent order with Midwest Generation LLC on Tuesday to resolve an 
April 2022 lawsuit against the company for releasing excess levels of mercury into the atmosphere and 
failing to properly maintain and operate emissions monitoring equipment for Unit 7 at the facility. The power 
plant sits in an environmental justice community. 

“The penalty included in our consent order ensures Midwest Generation is held accountable for violating 
Illinois law that seeks to protect public health and the environment,” Raoul said. “I will continue to work with 
the Illinois Environmental Protection Agency to take action when companies are failing to follow the law.” 

The Attorney General’s lawsuit was based on a referral by the Illinois Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) 
after the company notified the Illinois EPA on Oct. 23, 2019 that the facility had exceeded the Mercury and 
Air Toxics Standard (MATS) starting on Sept. 15, 2019. Midwest Generation later retired and deactivated 
Units 7 and 8 at the Waukegan power plant on May 31, 2022. 

“The Waukegan facility failed to comply with permit conditions and violated air quality standards for 
mercury, presenting a danger to the neighboring community,” said Illinois EPA Director John J. Kim. “The 
Illinois EPA has been committed to ensuring Midwest Generation answers for the violations that occurred 
and this consent order will bring resolution to our referral.” 

The purpose behind the MATS rule was to limit emissions from coal-fired power plants, like Midwest 
Generation’s Waukegan units. Coal-fired power plants have been the country’s largest source of mercury 
and other pollutants. Compliance with the MATS rule is important, because mercury exposure can have 
serious impacts on public health. 

The Attorney General’s office enforces Illinois’ environmental protection laws. Attorney General Raoul’s 
Environmental Enforcement Division, which enforces civil environmental laws, has recovered millions of 
dollars from polluters and required companies to undertake environmental improvement projects in 
communities impacted by pollution. Raoul encourages residents to report environmental justice and other 
environmental concerns to his office by emailing ej@ilag.gov. 

Senior Assistant Attorney General Kathryn Pamenter handled the case for Raoul’s Environmental Bureau. 

 

https://illinoisattorneygeneral.gov/pressroom/2022_09/20220927160951.pdf
mailto:ej@ilag.gov.
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